
 

 1 

Bargaining Proposal 
 From  

Hart District Teachers Association  
To 

William S. Hart Union High School District 
 

For the Academic Years 2014/15 and 2015/16 
 

The agreement shall remain the same except for the items and/or sections below that are to be 
changed as stated. 
 
Article 1.3 
This agreement shall remain in full force and effect (except as 
otherwise specified herein) from July 1,2014 through June 30, 2016.  
Thereafter shall continue in effect until a succeeding agreement is 
reached. The District and the Association shall reopen on salary, 
health benefits, any other issues of mutual interest, and either 
party may reopen any three issues of singular focused interest in 
the 2015-16 contract year. 
 
Article 2.1 
 
The District recognizes the Association as the exclusive 
representative of all certificated employees, including librarians, 
counselors, psychologists, speech and language pathologists, school 
district nurses, long-term substitutes, retirees teaching part-
time, program specialists, and excluding day-to-day substitutes, 
summer school teachers, consultants, casual, adult education 
teachers, management, supervisory and confidential employees. 
 
Article 4.5 
 
Names of all unit members and addresses and home telephone numbers, 
when authorized by unit members, shall be provided electronically 
upon request to any unit member by December 1 of each school year. 
 
Article 4.10 
The Association has the right to consult on the definition of 
educational objectives, the determination of the content of courses 
and curriculum, and the selection of textbooks to the extent such 
matters are within the discretion of the District under the law.  
The Association and the district shall expedite the acquisition and 
purchase of updated teaching materials/textbooks with the money 
that has built up in the reserves over the period from 2007-2014.  
The purpose of these acquisitions and purchases is to help 
implement Common Core and Next Generation Science Standards (NGSS) 
standards. 
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Article 4.11 
 
The Association leadership has the right to use the district email 
to communicate to their members for the purpose of informing the 
membership of association meetings, association voting dates, and 
informational items that come from the association leadership about 
association board and council meetings. 
 
 
Article 6.1 
The length of the school term shall be one hundred and eighty (180) 
instructional days. In case of extreme necessity where the District 
shall close a school or schools, the District shall add to the 
calendar the number of days cancelled as a result of the emergency. 
The days shall be added only to the school or schools where 
necessary in order for the District to qualify for full state 
apportionment. The District shall consult with the Association 
before adding the days to the calendar. 
 
Article 6.1.2 
For the school years 2014/15 through 2015/16 inclusive only, the 
length of the school year shall be adjusted to one hundred eighty 
(180) instructional days. Days to be removed from the calendar will 
be as follows: 
2011/12: August 17, 2011; June 4 – 7, 2012 inclusive. 
2012/13: August 15, 2012; June 3 – 6, 2013 inclusive. 
2013/14: August 14, 2013; June 2 – 5, 2014 inclusive. 
 
Article 6.1.2.1 
For every seventy dollar ($70) increment the established Base 
Revenue Limit (BRL) for each year of the agreement increases a 
fully paid school day will automatically be restored to the 
instructional calendar. The established BRL for each year are as 
follows: 2011/12 $5959; 2012/13 $6049; 2013/14 $6140. 
 
Article 6.2 
 
The school calendar shall be proposed no later than May 1st three 
years prior to the effective date and shall be similar to past 
practice. The current next three school calendars shall be found in 
Appendix D.  For the purpose of developing the school calendar fall 
break will be the first Monday and Tuesday of October, winter break 
will be the three weeks between the end of first semester and 
beginning of second semester and spring break will be the first 
full week of April. 
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Article 6.4.1 
 The district and the Association shall create succeeding calendars 
at least 15 months prior to the year in question.  See article 6.2 
 
Article 6.5.2 
 
All Unit members, including teachers, librarians, counselors, 
speech therapists speech and language pathologists, and other 
certificated positions, shall be included in the staff development 
opportunities. This Article specifically excludes district 
psychologists. 
 
Article 6.9 
The instructional days ending the first and third quarters shall be 
meeting-free minimum days. The days will return to full 
instructional days when the academic calendar returns to 180-day 
school year. 
 
Article 7.11 
 
The workday of psychologists and school district nurses under the 
supervision of the Administrator of Special Education shall be no 
longer than eight (8) hours, including lunch as defined in 8.7. 
 
Article 7.12.3 
The District shall actively seek volunteers among unit members. 
Unit members selected by the District to participate in afternoon, 
evening, weekend, or vacation period curriculum realignment writing 
sessions shall be paid the current hourly rate or an agreed upon 
stipend for the writing sessions. The method of payment shall be 
mutually agreed upon by the District and unit member(s) and shall 
be uniform within a group. 
 
Article 7.13 
 
Each teaching unit member shall normally have no more than three 
(3) teaching preparations during the regular school day. Any 
additional assignments shall be final only after consultation a 
documented agreement in writing with the affected unit member, the 
appropriate department chairperson, and the principal or 
administrator in charge of scheduling. 
 
Article 7.14 
 
In the event that a unit member is required to teach in different 
locations on their assigned campus, the total number of locations 
shall be no more than three (3) two (2) in any one (1) semester 
school year. 
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Article 8.9.3.2 
If the District assigns any daily 6th period classes taught without 
proper notification to the Association the District will be 
prohibited from assigning any daily 6th period classes taught for the 
two semesters following the failure of notification at the school 
in violation. 
 
 
Article 8.9.7.2 
Payment for daily 6th period classes taught in the fall semester must 
be paid in equal monthly installments from July through December. 
Payment for daily 6th period classes taught in the spring semester 
must be paid in equal monthly installments from January through 
June. If the assignment is not received in time to receive 6 
monthly installments, the compensation is to be equally divided 
between the remaining months of that semester. Payment for the 
daily 6th period class taught must occur with the normal pay date 
for the other five periods taught. 
 
Article 9.4.1 
Each unit member may be required to perform not more than five (5) 
hours of supervision duties per school year beyond the member’s 
professional workday. For the purposes of this Article "beyond the 
workday" includes the twenty (20) minutes before and the thirty 
(30) minutes after the unit member's regular daily assignment. 
 
Article 9.5 
 
Supervision of high school graduations and junior high 
promotions shall not be included as part of the five 
(5) hour limitation and Section 9.4.9 shall not apply. 
 
Article 9.7 
 
A unit member shall obtain written permission from the 
District to take students on a field trip or to 
transport students in any non-district vehicle. Written 
permission shall mean that the trip is a schoolsponsored 
activity. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 5 

Article 10.9 
 
Whenever the first or only written evaluation in a school year 
contains an "unsatisfactory" rating in regard to classroom 
activities, a minimum of three (3) formal full class observations 
shall precede that evaluation.   
There shall also be a minimum of two documented 
intervention/improvement support activities post observations, 
provided by administration that take place between each of the 
three observations to help improve the member’s ability to reach 
the standards set forth by the State of California Department of 
Education.  
It is the intent of this subsection to preclude the possibility of 
an evaluation containing a "needs to improve" or an 
"unsatisfactory" in the absence of reasonable advance warning and 
an opportunity for improvement to take place. Nothing in this 
subsection shall preclude disciplinary action being taken, and 
being reflected in a subsequent evaluation, in the event of 
flagrant misconduct. 
 
 
Article 10.11.3 
The evaluator of district psychologists, speech and language 
pathologists, school nurses, STAR teachers teacher on special 
assignment , Transition Partnership Program teachers, District 
Student Partnership Program teachers, and program specialists shall 
be the Assistant Superintendent or his/her District-level 
management designee. 
 
 
Article 10.15 
The forms used for the evaluation of unit members shall be uniform 
throughout the District for each job classification. The forms used 
by the evaluator or designee to report on the observations 
specified in Sections 10.8 through 10.11.1 shall be uniform 
throughout the District.  These forms shall be published in the 
contract’s Appendix for the purpose of full disclosure of the 
evaluation process.  If these forms do not currently exist they 
shall be developed in a cooperative process between the two parties 
of this contract.  All observation forms shall conform to the 
standards and practices of the State of California and the 
professional organizations that govern the different professionals 
that work in the district. 
 
Article 10.22 
The Association and the District will collaborate on the 
implementation of any state mandates in regards to teacher 
evaluation.  (This was part of the contract) 
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Article 11.2.5 
The department/area chairpersons shall be consulted quarterly by 
the PAR consulting teacher for input about the individual 
department/area chairperson’s teachers with whom the consulting 
teacher is working.  
 
Article 12.1.1  
 
Junior High Schools (Grades 7-8): One (1) teacher per thirty-five 
(35) students who are offered six (6) classes by the District X 1.2 
and/or one (1) teacher per thirty-five (35) students who are 
offered five (5) classes by the District. This adjustment to the 
staffing ratio is temporary and will expire on June 30, 
2016. At that time the ratio will return to the previous level as 
outlined in the contract for academic years 2006-2008.  This shall 
be conditional on the money saved by the district being paid on the 
salary schedule to the HDTA membership in the form of a 1.76% 
increase per student above the 2006-2008 levels. 
 
Article 12.1.2 
 
Comprehensive Senior High Schools (Grades 9-12): One 
(1) Teacher per thirty-six (36) students who are offered six (6) 
classes by the District X 1.2 and/or: one (1) teacher per thirty-
six (36) students who are offered five (5) classes by the District. 
This adjustment to the staffing ratio is temporary and will expire 
on June 30, 2016. At that time the ratio will return to the 
previous level as outlined in the contract for academic years 2006-
2008. This shall be conditional on the money saved by the district 
being paid on the salary schedule to the HDTA membership in the 
form of a 1.76% increase per student above the 2006-2008 levels. 
 
Article 12.4 
 
In addition to the staffing determined by applying the staffing 
ratios, staff shall be provided to service the students identified 
in Sections 12.3.1 through 12.3.6 above, in conformance with 
applicable provisions of law and California Administrative Code, 
Title 5. The staffing ratios do not include counselors, 
psychologists, speech and language pathologists, or librarians. 
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Article 12.8.1 
Increase all class size limits by 3 (three) where it is legal and 
safe to do so. This adjustment to class size limits is temporary 
and will expire on June 30, 2016. At that time the ratio will 
return to the previous level as outlined in the contract for 
academic years 2006-2008. This shall be conditional on the money 
saved by the district being paid on the salary schedule to the HDTA 
membership in the form of a 1.76% increase per student above the 
2006-2008 levels. 
 
Article 12.9 
There shall be one full-time credentialed librarian assigned to the 
library at each comprehensive school in the District. At each of 
the comprehensive high school libraries in the District that are on 
an extended day, the District shall establish a work schedule of 
four ten-hour days for all credentialed librarians. The work 
schedule at each school shall be rotated so that a 
“Roving Librarian” shall be available for coverage one day a week 
for each school. Schedules for workdays at each high school shall 
be mutually arranged prior to the end of school the preceding 
spring. 
 
Article 12.9.1 
The District shall create one additional credentialed library 
assignment for high school level. This assignment shall be 
designated as “Roving Librarian.” The “Roving Librarian” shall be 
assigned a different high school site to cover the four days each 
week that would otherwise be uncovered. 
 
Article 13.2.4.1 
Beginning in 2002/2003, up to three days of Personal 
Necessity may be taken for religious holidays without being counted 
against the attendance incentive program. The determination of 
whether or not to grant the PNR day would be from an agreed upon 
list of religious holiday/celebrations and would be determined by 
the Assistant Superintendent, Personnel. 
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Article 13.5.1 
 
Each unit member shall be entitled to up to three (3) days of 
personal necessity leave during a school year without having to 
indicate the general nature of the personal necessity. It is the 
intent of this section that unit members understand that such use 
of personal necessity shall conform generally to established 
guidelines. In the event of evident abuse, the provisions of 
Section 13.5.5 shall apply. All personal necessity leave beyond the 
three (3) days indicated above shall be subject to the following 
conditions of approval. The Assistant Superintendent, Personnel 
shall make available to unit members on their request a list of the 
types of situations which the District would generally approve for 
the granting of Personal Necessity Leave. A unit member desiring 
advance confirmation of the appropriateness of the Personal 
Necessity Leave(this includes the use of PNR) should shall request 
such confirmation in writing (email is acceptable) from the 
Assistant Superintendent, Personnel at least five (5) workdays in 
advance of the Personal Necessity Leave. The Assistant 
Superintendent, Personnel, when practicable, shall inform, within 
two (2) workdays, the unit member who inquires regarding the 
appropriateness or inappropriateness of the leave. Except in cases 
of verified emergencies, all unit members, whether or not seeking 
prior confirmation, shall notify the site administrator or designee 
at least two (2) workdays in advance of the intent to use this 
leave and the general nature of the personal necessity. All 
approval or disapproval of Personal Necessity Leave is the 
responsibility of the Assistant Superintendent, Personnel. 
 
 
Article 13.7.1 
A unit member shall be granted up to five (5) days of 
leave with pay in the event of a miscarriage, death of a member of 
the unit member's immediate family, said family being defined as: 
spouse, natural or stepparent, natural or stepparent-in-law, 
natural or stepbrother or sister, brother or sister-in-law, natural 
or stepchild, spouse of child, grandchild, grandparent, or other 
person regularly residing in the household of the unit member. 
 
Article 15.1.2 
A "grievant" may be the Association or any unit member covered by 
this Agreement. In the event the Association initiates a grievance 
that it has been adversely affected by an alleged violation, 
misinterpretation, or misapplication of a provision of the 
Agreement or in the event the Association initiates a grievance 
alleging a violation, misinterpretation, or misapplication 
affecting unit members at more than one site, the Association may 
initiate the grievance at the Informal Level, Level I, or Level II. 
The Association shall inform the District in writing each time it 
initiates a formal grievance at Level I or Level II. 



 

 9 

 
Article 15.1.3 
A "day" is any day in which the District Office is open for 
business, excluding fall, winter and spring vacations. 
 
A "day" during the summer vacation period is any day in which the 
Office of District Assistant Superintendent, Personnel is open for 
business, the grievant is available without serious inconvenience, 
and a designated grievance officer of the Association is also 
available without serious inconvenience. The District and the 
Association mutually agree that it is in the best interests of the 
grievant, the Association, and the District to expedite the 
processing of grievances, and agree to make all reasonable efforts 
to adhere to prescribed timelines during the summer vacation 
period, while recognizing that timelines may need to be modified to 
accommodate summer schedules of involved parties. 
 
Article 17.2.8 
Possessed or used tobacco., except in accordance with 
District rules and regulations permitting such actions 
on high school campuses; 
 
Article 18.1 
Excluding unit members who are psychologists, school district 
nurses, speech therapists speech and language pathologists, PAR 
consulting teachers, teachers on special assignment, induction 
mentors, program specialists or regional occupational program 
teachers, schedules of unit members who are assigned to more than 
one (1) work site shall be arranged so that no unit member shall be 
required, without voluntary consent, to engage in inter-site 
travel. Such unit members shall be notified in writing of any 
changes in their schedules at least five (5) school days prior to 
the proposed change. 
 
Article 19.1 
The salary schedules and salary classifications requirements of all 
unit members are set forth in Appendices A, B and C attached.  All 
salary schedules for association membership shall be increased for 
the 2014/15 school year by 10%. (need to make sure that the new 
schedules are printed and attached in the form they are sent to the 
state in) 
 
Article 19.7 
The district shall develop an application on the district website 
that will allow an association member the ability to put in his/her 
data and it will give them the member’s salary as it would appear 
on the salary schedule. 
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Article 21.6.1.1.4 
The District shall terminate its contribution when the retiree 
reaches the age of sixty-five (65) or is eligible for Medicare, 
whichever occurs earlier. 
 
Article 21.7 
Retirees Age 65 and Older eligible for Medicare 
The District contribution for health benefits shall be 
$192 per year providing all of the following apply: 
 
Article 21.10.1.3 
The damage must have occurred during the unit member's regular 
working hours professional day or during the time the unit member 
was providing assigned or approved voluntary supervision for the 
District and outside of the normal working hours professional day 
of the unit member. 
 
Article 22.1 
The school teacher-librarian shall be consulted by the school 
administrator prior to the use of the library for non-library 
purposes during school hours. There shall be a priority placed on 
student-centered learning activities in making the decision to use 
the library for non-library purposes during normal school hours.  
 
 
Article 26.1 
Peer Assistance and Review 
There shall be a Peer Assistance and Review (PAR) 
Program (hereafter referred to as “Program”) for all unit members 
who have regular teaching assignments (unit members who are 
excluded are nurses, speech and language therapists speech and 
language pathologists, psychologists, librarians, and counselors). 
The Program shall have three distinct components: 
 
Article 26.4.7.1 
Should the principal deem it necessary to communicate with a 
teacher in this intervention program in a manner that is related to 
progressive discipline, i.e. letter of warning, reprimand, etc., 
he/she may shall inform the consulting teacher who shall report the 
same to the Panel. 
 
Article 26.7.3.1 
The Induction Director shall involve the PAR consulting teachers in 
training said consulting teachers in the job and specifics of the 
Induction Director.  The purpose of this training is to prepare 
each consulting teacher for the said purpose of being able to take 
over as Induction Director if that was needed by the 
district/association. 
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Article 26.7.3 
The Induction Director shall be recommended by the PAR 
Panel and approved by the Governing Board. The 
Induction Director is directly responsible to the PAR Panel and the 
Director of Human Resources Assistant Superintendent, Personnel. 
There shall be an annual evaluation of the Induction Director by 
the PAR Panel. 
 
 
Overlying statement in regards to Article 27.  The Association 
believes that in order to fully implement Common core and NGSS 
standards and continue the excellent education that we provide our 
students that the district needs to spend a portion of the reserves 
that have built up from the 2007- 2014 school years.  The costs in 
this section are one time costs. 
 
 
Article 27.1 
  After consultation with HDTA, the District may designate a unit 
member as a Teacher on Special Assignment. The length of the 
assignment could range from a minimum of one semester to a maximum 
of two years. The number of unit members on special assignment 
shall not exceed three (3) FTE's in any given school year. Staffing 
for such positions shall be outside the normal staffing ratio. A 
Teacher on Special Assignment (TOSA) is a teacher whose assignment 
may be primarily outside of the classroom. 

Article 27.2 

Unit members who accept a Special Assignment shall have the option 
of returning to their sites at the conclusion of the assignment. 
The salary shall be the same as if on regular assignment. The 
purpose and role of a Teacher on Special Assignment is to provide 
his/her expertise, skills, talents, and knowledge in order to 
improve the quality of instruction thus increasing student 
achievement. 

Article 27.3 Definitions 
 

Vacancies for Special Assignments shall be advertised in the same 
manner as other certificated positions. The selection process will 
include paper screening and an interview. The interview panel will 
consist of unit members and administrators with expertise in the 
area of the Special Assignment. Recommendations from the interview 
panel will be forwarded to the Assistant Superintendent, Personnel, 
who may coordinate a final interview.  
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27.3.1 There will be two (2) classifications of Teachers on Special 
Assignment: (1) Teachers on Special Assignment I are assigned to a 
school site and (2) Teachers on Special Assignment II are assigned 
to the Administrative Center. 
 
27.3.1.1 Teachers on Special Assignment I – Assigned/Located at 
School Sites 
Content Area Coaches 
Classroom Technology Coaches 
Literacy Coaches 
Professional Development Coaches 
 
 
27.3.1.2 Teachers on Special Assignment II – Assigned/Located at 
the District Office 
PAR Consulting Teacher 
English Language Learners Specialist 
 
27.3.2 Teachers on Special Assignment shall not be utilized in the 
computation or application of the class size ratios listed in 
Article XII, Class Size. 
 
Article 27.4 Selection Procedure 
 
As the need for a Special Assignment arises, a committee of unit 
members and administrators will clearly define the role and 
responsibility of the position. In no case will the duties include 
evaluation or supervision of another unit member. 
 
27.4.1 The District shall post known openings for Teachers on 
Special Assignment for an ensuing school year by the prior April 
15. Open positions shall be posted in the District Certificated 
Personnel Office, on the HDTA bulletin board at each school site, 
and at the HDTA Office. 
 
27.4.2 For openings for Teachers on Special Assignment that occur 
during the summer recess period, the District shall post a list of 
known vacancies in the Certificated Personnel Office on or about 
July 1. 
 
27.4.3 Any vacancies that occur during the school year shall be 
posted in accordance with Section 14.4 of Article XIV, Transfers. 
 
27.4.4 The primary criteria in selecting Teachers on Special 
Assignment shall be appropriate credentials, appropriate trainings, 
appropriate experience, and satisfactory evaluations. 
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27.4.5 New Teacher on Special Assignment positions shall be 
identified in a notice prepared and distributed by Human Resources 
that include responsibilities and application timelines. Selection 
process will be identified in the notice and will be consistent 
with eligibility criteria with attention to experience and training 
identified in the notice. 
 
27.4.6 Teachers on Special Assignment shall be selected by a 
committee consisting of the site principal, an HDTA executive board 
representative, and a same content area teacher. 
 
Article 27.5 Hours 
 
27.5.1 Workday 
 
27.5.1.1 The workday for Teachers on Special Assignment I shall be 
the same as the professional day for classroom teachers at his/her 
school site in accordance with Article VII, Unit Member Workday. 
 
27.5.1.2 The workday for Teachers on Special Assignment II shall be 
no longer than eight (8) hours, including lunch. 
 
27.5.2 Work Year 
 
27.5.2.1 The work year for Teachers on Special Assignment I shall 
have a work year that is 5 days longer than the regular teacher 
work year (at per diem compensation). 
 
27.5.2.2 The work year for Teachers on Special Assignment II shall 
have a work year that is 5 days longer than the regular teacher 
work year (at per diem compensation). 
 
27.6 Salary 
 
27.6.1 Teachers on Special Assignment I shall be paid according to 
their placement on the Certificated Salary Schedule in Appendix. 
 
27.6.2 Teachers on Special Assignment I shall receive the 
negotiated hourly rate of pay for any work beyond the normal 
professional workday. 
 
27.7 Duties and Staffing 
 
27.7.1 A committee of unit members and administrators will clearly 
define the role and responsibility of the position for each Teacher 
on Special Assignment. 
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27.7.1.1 Effective July 1, 2014 and ending June 30th 2016 a Teacher 
on Special Assignment will be assigned to each site based on the 
following: 
Comprehensive Senior High School 
2 English Language-Arts/Literacy 
1 Mathematics (Algebra/Geometry) 
1  Mathematics (Algebra II and higher) 
1 Special Education Mathematics (shared with three (3) sites) 
1 ELD (sites with EL population >68 students) 
 
Junior High School 
1 English Language-Arts 
1 Mathematics 
1 Special Education Mathematics (shared among all sites) 
1 ELD (shared among all sites) 
 
Continuation High School, Academy of the Canyons, Sequoia, Learning 
Post, and Hart @ Home 
1 English Language-Arts/Literacy 
1 Mathematics 
 
27.7.1.2 In concept, effective July 1, 2016 and ending June 30th 
2018, a Teacher on Special Assignment will be added to each site 
based on the following: 
 
Comprehensive Senior High School 
1 Life Science 
1 Physical Science 
 
Junior High School 
1 Science 
 
Continuation High School, Academy of the Canyons, Sequoia, Learning 
Post, and Hart @ Home 
1 Science 
 
27.7.1.3 In concept, effective July 1, 2016 and ending June 30th 
2018, a Teacher on Special Assignment will be added to each site 
based on the following: 
 
Comprehensive Senior High School 
2 Social Science 
 
Junior High School 
1 Social Science 
Continuation High School, Academy of the Canyons, Sequoia, Learning 
Post, and Hart @ Home 
1 Social Science 
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27.7.2 Teachers on Special Assignment shall provide instructional 
support to all certificated personnel not limited to lesson 
planning and design, instructional coaching and collaboration, 
instructional modeling and support including co-teaching. 
 
27.7.3 Teachers on Special Assignment shall collaborate with the 
Director of Curriculum and Director of Special Programs to develop 
district-wide materials including curriculum mapping, benchmark 
assessments, and curriculum design. 
 
27.7.4 Teachers on Special Assignment shall meet with the Director 
of Special Programs and/or Director of Curriculum on a weekly 
basis. 
 
27.7.5 In no case will the duties of Teachers on Special Assignment 
include evaluation or supervision of another unit member. 
 
27.7.6 Teachers on Special Assignment shall not be assigned duties 
that are typically the responsibility of site administrators.  
 
 
27.8 Voluntary Transfers 
Teachers on Special Assignment requesting a voluntary transfer to a 
classroom position shall follow the procedures contained within 
Article XIV, Transfers. 
 
27.9 Return Rights 
Unit members who transfer to Teacher on Special Assignment 
positions are deemed to be on “position leave” from their regular 
classroom positions. Upon completion of the term of the Teacher on 
Special Assignment duty, the unit member shall have return rights 
to a position for which the individual is qualified at his/her 
school of origination. If there is no open position, a position 
will be created by an involuntary transfer of the least senior 
member of the department. A Teacher on Special Assignment returning 
to the classroom after a second or subsequent term will have only 
grade level and subject matter rights and may not be guaranteed 
return to their previous site. 
 
27.10 Term of Service 
 
27.10.1 A unit member shall hold a Teacher on Special Assignment 
position for a term of two (2) consecutive years. After completing 
a term of service, the immediate supervisor and the Teacher on 
Special Assignment may agree on a successive two (2) year term. In 
the absence of such agreement, the unit member shall receive a 
voluntary transfer to a classroom position. 
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27.10.2 A unit member shall hold a Teacher on Special Assignment 
position for no more than two (2) successive terms. Subsequently, 
the Teacher on Special Assignment shall be granted return rights as 
stated above. 
 
27.10.3 Either a Teacher on Special Assignment or the Site 
Administrator may end the assignment at the completion of any 
school year so long as this action is not arbitrary or capricious. 
 
27.11 Evaluation Procedures 
 
27.11.1 A joint committee shall be appointed by the District and 
the Association to develop recommendations for evaluation 
instruments for Teachers on Special Assignment to the bargaining 
teams no later than January 12, 2015. The committee shall be 
composed of three (3) representatives on each side. 
 
 
Article 29.4.3 
 
There shall be a minimum of ten (10) department/area chairpersons 
at the comprehensive high schools, one (1) of whom shall be 
chairperson of the guidance/counseling department, and one (1) of 
whom shall be chairperson of the special education department and 
each department shall be represented. There shall be a minimum of 
six (6) department/area chairpersons at the junior high schools, 
one (1) of whom shall be chairperson of the special education 
department and each department shall be represented. 
  

Article 32.2 

All unit members who participate in the production of tapes media, 
publications, or other produced educational material while not on 
District-paid time, or produced with district material, equipment, 
or supplies, shall retain residual rights should they be 
copyrighted or sold by the District. 
 
 
Article 34.1 

Not later than the first day after the first board meeting of May 
May 1 of the calendar year in which this agreement expires, both 
parties shall meet and begin the process of negotiation in good 
faith on negotiable items. Any agreement reached between the 
parties shall be reduced to writing and signed by them.  The date 
may be later if both parties agree to a later start date. 
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Article 38.2.2 

For the purpose of who can vote on the site-based decisions it 
shall be only those certificated personnel that are presently 
working and not on leave.  All voting must take place on the school 
grounds and no voting may take place by email, phone or electronic 
media. 

Article 38.7.1 

When the project is up for a second year vote, the first year 
paperwork must be attached so that the Hart District and the Hart 
District Teachers Association can be assured that the first and 
second year site based decisions are the same.  
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APPENDIX A 

General statement for Appendix A:  All places that say step and 
column need to be updated to match the current salary schedule 
setup.  
 
A.1.5 
Anniversary increment of 2,139 for subsequent service shall be 
granted at the completion of ten (10), fifteen (15), twenty (20), 
twenty-five (25), and thirty (30) years, and thirty-five (35)years 
of service to the District, upon meeting District standards and 
fulfilling professional growth requirements. Such service need not 
be continuous. 
 
A.1.9 
Hourly salary for unit members shall be $34.00 $40.00 per hour. in 
2007/08 (effective 02/1/08).(effective 07/01/2014) 
 
A.1.12 
Any credentialed special education teacher who is assigned to SC2, 
SC3, SC5, SC6, SC8 or Transition Learning Charter programs shall 
receive one (1) additional increment. Any credentialed special 
education teacher who has taught SC2, SC3, SC5, SC6, SC8 or 
Transition Learning Charter programs for one full year in this 
District in a; prior year shall receive two (2) additional 
increments for this assignment. 
 
Any credentialed special education teacher, who is assigned SC7 
students during the day, shall receive a stipend as follows: 
 
5-19 students $500/year the first year and $1,000/year the second year 
 
20-38 students $1,000/year the first year and $2,000/year the second year 
 
39 and above $2,000/year the first year and $4,000/year the second year 
 
A.1.13 
For a unit member to qualify for placement in Column V, with the BA 
+ 84 option, the following apply: 

a) Unit member must have a total of 84 semester units with a 
minimum of fifteen (15) semester units in courses at the 500 
level or above in the area(s) of credential authorization or 
in a classroom education focused program. 
b) if the unit member has been actively employed in the 
District for ten (10) years or more as of September 1, 1997, 
he/she must have a total of 84 semester units beyond the 
bachelor’s degree, with a minimum of nine (9) semester units 
in courses at the 500 level or above in the area(s) of 
credential authorization. Courses must be completed by June 
30, 2000. For courses with unusual numbering designation, the 
Assistant Superintendent, Personnel, shall make the final 
determination. 
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A.2.5 
Anniversary increment of 2,188 for subsequent service shall be 
granted at the completion of ten (10), fifteen (15), twenty (20), 
twenty-five (25), and thirty (30) years, and thirty-five (35)years 
of service to the District, upon meeting District standards and 
fulfilling professional growth requirements. Such service need not 
be continuous. 
 
A.2.9 
Hourly salary for unit members shall be $34.00 $40.00 per hour. in 
2007/08 (effective 02/1/08).(effective 07/01/2014) 
 
A.2.13 
Effective June 30, 2006, all salary, steps, columns, increments, 
and associated stipends shall be improved by three percent (3%) in 
2006/06 and four percent (4%) in 2006/07, all payable beginning 
July 1, 2006. 
 
APPENDIX B 
General statement for Appendix B:  All places that say step and 
column need to be updated to match the current salary schedule 
setup.  
 
B.1 
Unit members serving in the following assignments shall be paid an 
additional factor of the Teacher-Librarian-Counselor-Nurse Salary 
Schedule, described in Appendix A. For the purposes below and 
unless otherwise stated, the factor is of Column V, Step 1, minus 
five (5) times the column change (A.1.4)For the purposes below and 
unless otherwise stated, the factor is of Column 1, Step 1, and is 
on an annual basis. 
 
B.2.2 
Librarian  
.045 of the base salary plus daily rate of pay for ten (10) extra 
8-hour professional days of required work beyond the number of days 
specified in Article VI School Calendar. 
 
B.2.7   
Speech and language pathologists 
Speech and language pathologists shall be paid as per the salary 
schedule, plus their daily rate of pay for the extra 25 days 
required work beyond the number of days specified in Article VI, 
school calendar, to total two hundred ten (210) workdays. 
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Appendix C 
General statement for Appendix C:  All places that say step and 
column need to be updated to match the current salary schedule 
setup.  
 
C.1 
Unit members serving in the following assignments shall be paid an 
additional factor of the Teacher-Librarian-Counselor-Nurse Salary 
Schedule, described in Appendix A. For the purposes below and 
unless otherwise stated, the factor is of Column V, Step 1, minus 
five (5) times the column change (A.1.4)For the purposes below and 
unless otherwise stated, the factor is of Column 1, Step 1, and is 
on an annual basis. 
 
C.3.6 
C.3.6 Athletics - Senior High Schools Factors 
Athletic Director (Co-Director) .12 
Athletic Director (Co-Director) .12 
Athletic Director (Combined)    .18 .20 
 
C.3.9 
If at the end of the regular season an athletic team is scheduled 
and participates in the C.I.F. Southern Section playoffs, the 
assigned coach(es) of that particular team shall receive a onetime 
additional stipend as follows: 
 
Cheer Advisor                                $275.00 Per Season 
For sports that are regularly attended by the cheer team. 
 
 
HDTA and the District will study the feasibility of implementing 
a limited pilot program for school year 2010/11 where based on 
site needs a small number of tenured teachers would be able to 
volunteer to teach an additional class during their prep period. 
 
 


